Regular Session




              March 1, 2021
The members of Hubbard City Council met in regular session on Monday, March 1
6, 2021, in council chambers with President William Williams presiding. Approximately 10 people were in attendance. 
Roll Call

B. Viele     R. Zambrini    M. Toda     M. Kerr     R. Hallapy     J. Crowe 
It was moved by Ms. Viele with a second by Ms. Zambrini to excuse any absent officials. 
There were no more questions or comments on the motion. Motion passed. Vote unanimous.

It was moved by Ms. Viele with a second by Ms. Zambrini to accept the minutes of the February 16, 2021 regular session as presented to council.
Mr. Williams- was that the 16th Bonnie.
Ms. Viele- the 16th yes

There were no comments on the motion. Motion passed. Vote unanimous.
COMMUNICATIONS
We received the Mayor’s Court Report for February 21 showing a total of $1,290.00, the Income Tax Comparison 20/21 through February 28, 2021 and a letter from the Mayor appointing Nicholas Molderelli as Safety Director. 
Mr. Williams- Is that it?

Clerk- yep that is all.
It was moved by Ms. Viele with a second by Ms. Zambrini to accept the communications and place them in their proper files. There were no questions or comments on the motion. Motion passed. Vote unanimous.

REPORTS OF STANDING COMMITTEES 
Finance- Ms. Zambrini – Yes Mr. President, tonight I will introduce legislation approving a contract with Rudzik Excavating Inc. of Struthers for completion for the long-awaited Grandview Culvert Replacement Program. This project originated in July of 2018 when council approved MS Consultants as project Manager for the Ohio Public Works Commission 2019 project. The project has since experienced some delays but in finally on task for 2021. The project calls for removing and replacing the old culvert under Grandview Avenue not far from the Ravine Drive intersection along with extensive work realigning the utilities located in the vicinity of that pipe. Additionally, the street will be paved from Scott Street to Ravine Drive. The project is anticipated to begin in mid to late April and will be funded through an Ohio Public Works Commission Loan to the city. Rudzik Excavating was select for the project for having the lowest and best bid of $277,942. This is substantially lower than the estimated project cost of $513,000. Up to 1200 cars use Grandview Avenue on a daily basis and a portion of the street that runs over this culvert is in bad shape making this project a welcomed improvement for this area. Thank you, Mr. President.
Mr. Williams- thank you.
Park & Rec-Ms. Viele –The monthly Park & Rec Board meeting will be held here in City Council Chambers Thursday, March 18, 2021 at 6:00 pm. Special thanks to Republic Services for providing both trash and recycling totes to the city parks at no cost to the Park Board. The containers will be in place April through October. Republic will empty the totes on a regular basis. As always, the public is encouraged to attend and participate in Park & Rec meetings. Thank you.
Mr. Williams- thank you.
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REPORTS OF STANDING COMMITTEES 
Ms. Viele- I will have one piece of legislation.
Mr. Williams- Okay thank you Bonnie.
Economic Development- Mr. Mogg- not in attendance
Planning & Zoning- Mr. Toda- No report Mr. President.
Utilities- Mr. Kerr – Thank you Mr. President. The utilities committee is going to have a meeting on March 12 at 5:00 pm with Mr. Palestro and I believe the Mayor, yourself and the people on the committee are invited here in council chambers. We are going to go over various issues in regard to utilities. That is all I have. 
Mr. Williams- thank you.
Streets & Sidewalks –Mr. Crowe- Yes Mr. President, the street committee will meet here Monday, March 8th at 6:00 to discuss the 2021 Street Resurfacing Program and that is all I have tonight Mr. President.
Mr. Williams- Thank you

Safety- Mr. Hallapy- Yes Mr. President, two Hubbard city police officers attended simunition instruction training free of charge as we hosted the training at the Hubbard Police Station using the new equipment. I also want to thank Lou Carsone for his years of service and welcome Nick Moderelli as our new Safety Director. That is all Mr. President.
Mr. Williams- thank you.

REPORTS OF SPECIAL COMMITTEES
CEMETERY BOARD- Mr. Hallapy- Yes Mr. President, the books from 2020 have been submitted to the state Auditor of Ohio for review and we are still waiting on the fence installation unfortunately. That is all.
Mr. Williams- thank you.
FIRE DISTRICT- Mr. Kerr- Thank you Mr. President, the Eagle Joint Fire District completed all the interviews for the part time staff. Our regular meeting will be March 10 at 7:00 pm. We are having a special finance meeting this Wednesday at 6:00 pm to approve the budget for fiscal year 2021. That is all I have Mr. President.
Mr. Williams- thank you.
REPORTS OF CITY OFFICIALS
SAFETY DIRECTOR- 
SERVICE DIRECTOR
LAW DIRECTOR- Mark Villano- No report Mr. President thank you.
AUDITOR- Michael Villano- Nothing this evening Mr. President thank you.
Mr. Williams- Okay

Ms. Viele- Mr. President what about the Treasurer?

Mr. Kerr- on the left
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REPORTS OF CITY OFFICIALS
Mr. Williams- Oh, I didn’t even see you over there Marsha. I am sorry do you have anything?

TREASURER- Marsha Ruha- No but thank you for asking.

It was moved by Ms. Viele with a second by Ms. Zambrini to accept the reports of standing committees, special committees, and city officials. There were no questions or comments on the reports. Motion passed. Vote unanimous.

Mr. Williams- At this time, I would ask that there be a motion to suspend the regular order of business.

It was moved by Mr. Toda with a second by Mr. Hallapy to suspend the regular order of business. There were no questions or comments on the reports. Motion passed. Vote unanimous.

Mr. Williams- Mr. Mayor the floor is yours

SAFETY DIRECTORS

Mayor Kyle- Thank you Council. I would like to let everyone know that I received the resignation from Mr. Louis Carsone at the end of the day on February 28, as Director of Public Safety for the City of Hubbard. I want to personally thank Mr. Carsone for his years of service to not only myself as one full year but also two previous Mayors as well. It is quite an accomplishment. Mr. Carsone, if you would please step forward for one minute. On behalf of the City of Hubbard, I want to present this plaque in appreshiation of your years of dedicated service to the City of Hubbard as our Safety Director. Thank you, Lou.
Lou Carsone- First of all, I would like to say it has been my honor and my privilege and pleasure to serve the city as the safety director. I am going to miss it. My reasons for retiring from that position are personal. It is to spend more time with myself and my family, but I will miss it. It has been my privilege to do so. The second thing, I would like to say is to thank everybody that has helped me. If I had to name everybody individually, we would be here until next council meeting because a lot of people have helped me. Last week, I walked down the hall and thanked every office here from zoning to income tax, to financing and auditing, to the utilities department, the Mayor’s Office. His secretary and his former secretaries that I worked with also, Lorrie and Marianne and now Debbi who all have helped me. It has been a pleasure to work with Mark Ciccone when we had issues with the range and so forth. Obviously, thanks to Mayor Darko for his encouragement and support and Mayor Kyle for this past year. Thanks to our Auditor and our Treasurer and our Law Director who have helped. Special thanks to Mr. Palestro that I worked with quite closely. Everybody has helped me, and I appreciate that truly. I do have to say thank you to the two Police Chiefs that I worked with Jim Taafe did a wonderful job. Bob Thompson stepped right up and is doing a wonderful job and I appreciate that. Special thanks to Dan Livingston who in his own way was a great communicator. I believe that is a quote from Mayor Darko. He always had a story and something humorous to say and I appreciated that very much. I miss Dan as I am sure we all do. I have worked with a lot of different segments of the community that has been my pleasure and my honor. I think it says something about this community that everybody works together because getting anything done that is worth anything takes teamwork. That is another reason I wanted to thank everybody is because it is the teamwork that actually accomplished things. I would like to finish up with a story. A couple of weeks ago when it was snowing and when there was ice on the ground and the wind chill was below zero. It was not pleasant to be outside. I was getting gas and somebody I know walked by and said, “‘how you doing?” I said I am doing okay except for the weather. If you could fix that it would be fine. In the conversation, I jokingly said why do we live here? He said, ya it is cold here and it is certainly warmer in other parts of the country and then he stopped and said but you know I wouldn’t live anywhere else. I think that says a lot because I think most people feel that way. We wouldn’t live anywhere else. It is the teamwork and the cooperation, 
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and for that privilege of working and doing that and thinking that maybe in some small way I contributed to that. I am very grateful. So, to this council thank you. The council people that are here now and the ones in the past thank you very much. It has been my pleasure to serve you and I would like to think that I helped a little bit with the community. Thank you. 
Mayor- At this time I would like to invite Nicolas Modarelli forward for swearing in our new safety director.
SWEARING IN: Nicholas E Modarelli

I appreciate him and Mrs. Modarelli. I have known them pretty much my whole entire life. I fully feel they are respectable and professional transition has occurred and will continue to occur to keep the city safe and our police department running smoothly. Welcome aboard Mr. Modarelli.

Mr. Modarelli- Thank you. Real quickly, I know I have real big shoes to fill as Lou Carsone has showed all the different aspects of this job. I really know that the Hubbard Police Department especially has a great reputation. I have been involved in law enforcement and criminal justice communities since 1973. Hubbard has always had a good reputation. I hope to maintain it and fill the shoes that Lou has left for me. I hope to be of service to any of you who need me. My phone is always on and I will be available to everybody. Thank you very much.
Mr. Williams- thank you. If someone would make a motion to go back to the regular order of business.
Mr. Toda- I would like to make a motion to continue the regular order of business and also a motion to seat.
Mr. Williams- no you got to do one at a time.
It was moved by Mr. Toda with a second by Mr. Hallapy to return to the regular order of business. There were no questions or comments on the reports. Motion passed. Vote unanimous.

It was moved by Mr. Toda with a second by Mr. Hallapy to seat Mr. Mogg for the rest of the meeting. 
Mr. Williams- glad you made it you worry me sometimes.
There were no questions or comments on the reports. Motion passed. Vote unanimous.

We will now move on to our Mayor’s Report Mr. Mayor Kyle

MAYOR’S REPORT
Thank you, President Williams. First of all, I want to apologize as we catch up and move through being without Mr. Livingston and his role and his duties. We are diligently working on finding things and projects that he may have started working on or in the middle of working on. We are diligently working on that to try to stay ahead of things. I will ask for forgiveness in a sense that we are actively working and trying to make sure everything runs smoothly. Last weekend, we able to give away over 300 smoke detectors to the residents of both the city and the township. I want to thank, obviously previously mentioned the Eagle Joint Fire District, the volunteers that came down, we had students that came down from the school to help pass those out and with traffic control and our local charity clubs and also Handyman Hardware Phil Mazi for making that large investment into our population. As Mr. Kerr and Mogg made mention in the news article, every minute counts. What our goal was, was to put working smoke detectors in our resident’s houses. Hopefully. It will save a life. I want to thank you for that. Today the bridge, the Myron Street Bridge was …. the ribbon cutting with the Trumbull County Engineer and ODOT was taken place is Hubbard’s gateway into our Industrial Corridor. It obviously started under Mayor Darko and now it is completed. The Trumbull County Engineer’s Office Randy Smith, ODOT, Eastgate, CT Consultants made 
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MAYOR’S REPORT
a big impact. The next phase that falls with us, that Mayor Darko had started, and we are now going to hopefully finish up, is the 1000 ft. of sidewalk from the Eagle Creek Senior Center Senior area out to Main Street. Once that is completed, that road will be completely paved, a new bridge and a large section of sidewalk that hopefully, in all of our lifetimes no more major improvements will be needed on that beginning section. It truly is a gateway into the former industrial area but also hopefully continue on in the future as well. The VFW and the American Legion, I had a meeting with them last week, the bridge renaming ceremony, the actual VFW and American Legion renaming ceremony, will be May 29 at 1 pm. located right at the bridge. That will be Memorial Day Weekend on Saturday. We will hopefully have many different participants that will be available to help our Veterans and also all of us rename the bridge to Hubbard Veterans Bridge. All things are in motion for that. Today, we also had the Trumbull Combined Health District vaccine pop up clinic that occurred here at the Senior Center. It was set up and run strictly by the Trumbull County Combined Health District. In one of the many phone calls, I had with them, I offered to them the senior center as a place if they were able to bring a pop-up distribution for the vaccine for people who had previously signed up through their website and through their system. They would be able to bring the vaccines to the residents of Hubbard, Hubbard Township, and Brookfield you know in this corridor. They thankfully were able to do that. They were able to bring the vaccine to this corner of the county. It was very well run. I want to thank Commissioner Migliozzi and staff, especially Kris Wilster, Kevin Francis all the nurses. Everyone worked together to get vaccines to our seniors and it really worked out well especially for those seniors in need here locally. Lastly, I want to thank Lou for his years of service as mentioned serving three mayors for over a decade is quite an accomplishment. I thank you for that Lou. Welcome Mr. Modarelli as you so put you have big shoes to fill but we will all work together. Thank you. That concludes my report. 
Mr. Williams- Thank you Mayor.
It was moved by Ms. Viele with a second by Ms. Zambrini to accept the Mayor’s Report.

There were no more questions or comments on the motion. Motion passed. Vote unanimous. 

UNFINISHED OR OLD BUSINESS 
MISCELLANEOUS BUSINESS
Mr. Williams- I do. This is one of the parts I like about being President of Council. I get to talk, and I have to take this off. I would like to thank Lou for his years of service. I have known Lou all my life and most people maybe you don’t know this but when I got onto council in 80 something, I think it was. No 93, we had a little bit of a shakeup in our city government. Our President of Council went on to become Mayor. Our Safety Committee Chairman became President of Council. He looked at me, I had been here 6 months I was Park & Rec, and he looks at me and says I want you to take the safety committee. I was thinking I don’t know; I don’t know what you are thinking. At that time, Lou you were the Sgt. /Detective. I know you were doing investigations and that. Ray Moffitt was the Chief. We used to meet me, Ray, and Lou every Saturday morning. What an education I got. I want to thank you for all the help since then until now. You will be missed Lou. Thank you for all that you have done. That is all I have. Anyone else? 

PUBLIC ADDRESS TO CITY COUNCIL ON AGENDA ITEMS
Mr. Williams- If there is anyone wishing to address City Council on our one agenda item this evening please step forward to the microphone and state your name and address for the record. You will have three minutes unless extended by council vote. No one, okay
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NEW BUSINESS & REQUESTS FOR LEGISLATION

It was moved by Ms. Viele with a second by Ms. Zambrini to have the law director draw up an ordinance to approve, adopt, and enact the 2021 replacement pages to the Codified Ordinances: to repeal ordinances in conflict therewith; to publish the enactment of new matter: and declaring an emergency. There were no questions or comments on the motion. Motion passed. Vote unanimous.

Ms. Viele- that is all I have.
Mr. Williams- thank you.
It was moved by Ms. Zambrini with a second by Ms. Viele to have the law director draw up the necessary legislation authorizing the Board of Control to execute a contract with Rudzik Excavating Inc. for the Grandview Culvert Replacement Program and declaring an emergency. There were no questions or comments on the motion. Motion passed. Vote unanimous. 
Mr. Williams- Okay that is all the requests we have so we will move unto...
ORDINANCES & RESOLUTIONS
Ordinance 5-21 Second Reading

AUTHORIZING THE BOARD OF CONTROL TO ENTER INTO A TWO-YEAR CONTRACT EXTENTION FOR BOTH TRASH AND RECYCLABLE PICKUP, BEGINNING FEBRUARY 1, 2021 AND ENDING JANUARY 31, 2023

It was moved by Mr. Crowe with a second by Mr. Hallapy to suspend the third reading of Ordinance 5-21. There were no questions or comments on the motion. Motion passed. Vote unanimous. 

It was moved by Mr. Crowe with a second by Mr. Hallapy that ordinance 5-21 be passed as read. There were no questions or comments on the motion. Motion passed. Vote unanimous. 

PUBLIC ADDRESS TO CITY COUNCIL ON NON-AGENDA ITEMS 
Mr. Williams- If there is anyone who would like to address council on non-agenda items related to city council business, when recognized please step forward to the microphone, State your name and address for the record. You will have three minutes unless extended by council vote. Chief
Sorry Lou used this last so I will move it up a little bit.

Mr. Williams- You can get away with that.
Chief- Ya I can get away with that now.

Chief Bob Thompson 301 Lauretta Ln. Taking over Chief this year, last year was kind of a unique time stepping into those shoes. It is really a different position then being a police officer to becoming account, administrator, and a lot of other jobs that you step into when you put that hat on. Also, a new Mayor and then we got hit with this pandemic and honestly, I couldn’t have done it…I couldn’t have done half the stuff this year without Lou so I just wanted to let him know it was appreciated and the transition as a Police Chief was much more smooth and easier than it could have been if Lou wasn’t there to help me out. I just wanted to say thanks Lou.
Mr. Williams- Thank you. Is there anyone else who would like to address council at this time? If not, I would entertain a motion to adjourn.
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ADJOURN 
A motion was made by Mr. Toda with a second by Mr. Mogg to adjourn. There were no questions or comments on the motion. Motion carried. Vote Unanimous. 

__________________________                                __________________________
Lorrie Brown, Council Clerk 


              William Williams, President

